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St Ishmael Community Council

Minutes of the Meeting held in Ferryside Village Hall on 4th March 2025.
PRESENT: 


Cllr P Stephens, Cllr J Holliday, Cllr Gibbon, Cllr Batte, Cllr Thomas, Cllr King, Cllr Dalton, Cllr George, County Cllr LE Davies and J Rees (Clerk). 
In the Chair: Cllr P Stephens
1. Apologies for Absence

RESOLVED that apologies for absence be accepted from Cllr Siddall and Cllr Wyld. 
2. Declaration of Interests
Cllr King and County Cllr Davies declared an interest in item No 7 (Ferryside Social and Welfare Association).

Cllr Dalton declared an interest in item No 7 (Llansaint Welfare Hall).
3. Public Participation
M Mangano and J Smith attended the meeting to raise concerns regarding the Heolddu Solar Farm. The Community Council noted their concerns and urged them to raise their concerns directly with the consultation team at the meeting on the 6th March. 
4. Minutes RESOLVED to confirm and sign minutes of the meeting held on the 4th February 2025 – proposed by Cllr Batte and seconded by Cllr Gibbon. 
5. Matters Arising

5.1 Update on Emergency Planning – The Chair updated the Council about a meeting with the Old Age in relation to Emergency Planning. 
5.2 Update on the Litter Bins – The Clerk informed the Council that a letter had been sent to CCC, County Cllr Davies confirmed that a reminder had been sent. 
5.3 Update on the Keep Wales Tidy Orchard Package – The Clerk updated the Council on the successful tree planting event with the Ysgol Glan y Fferi and members of the public. Thanks were given to everyone involved.   
5.4 Update on VE Day commemoration – The Clerk confirmed that the beacon had been hired and asked the Community Council to consider the arrangements. Cllr Batte and the Clerk volunteered to assist on the night. No further arrangements were agreed. 
5.5 Update on Hanging Baskets – having approached three companies, a quote had only been received from Wrenvale for six hanging baskets at £150 plus VAT. Cllr Batte proposed accepting the quote, this was seconded by Cllr Thomas. 
5.6 Update on Dog Fouling Banner – the Clerk had spoken to CCC regarding a banner, and they had confirmed that they would search the stores for any in stock. Pro Print could provide a PVC banner with eyelets 6ft x 2ft for £30.00 plus VAT. It was proposed by Cllr Stephens that the Pro Print banner be purchased if nothing was received from CCC for the next couple of weeks. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas. 
5.7 Update on the Playground Inspection – the Clerk expressed disappointment that the Playground Inspection Report had not been received despite regular requests for this to be resolved asap. The small hole in the surface of the playground had been repaired by J Widdas free of charge. The Council thanked Mr Widdas.  
5.8 Update on loss of sand from the beach – Cllr Holliday informed the Council that local professional, L Gibson, would come and discuss this with the Council in the April meeting.
6. To receive items of correspondence
	No
	Subject
	From
	Action

	1
	Dweud eich dweud! :: Have your say!
	CCC
	The Clerk update the Council, this was noted.

	2
	2025 Electoral Review Programme
	Boundaries Commission for Wales
	The Clerk updated the Council, this was noted.

	3
	Cylch Meithrin AGM 2025
	K Hayhurst
	Cllr Dalton agreed to attend on behalf of the Community Council.

	4
	Public Footpath 62/19
	K Stiles
	No objections were raised to the ongoing closure of the path.

	5
	Independent Remuneration Panel of Wales Annual Report 2025
	IRP
	The Clerk updated the Council. It was agreed that this would be reviewed further in the Annual Meeting in May. 

	6
	Planning Applications 27/01/2025 - 31/01/2025
	CCC
	Noted

	7
	FS-Case-Number 680379518 TEMPORARY ROAD CLOSURE TIRPENHAD ROAD FERRYSIDE U2213
	CCC
	Shared

	8
	Shaping my work as Older People’s Commissioner
	OVW
	Shared

	9
	Coastal erosion at Ferryside
	Flood Defence and Coastal Erosion 
	Noted 

	10
	Application for road closure C2057 Ferryside
	CCC
	Shared

	11
	One Voice Wales and Planning Aid Wales Joint Event 27 March
	OVW
	Shared

	12
	TRAINING DATES - FEBRUARY - MARCH 2025
	OVW
	Shared

	13
	Pwyllgor Ardal Caerfyrddin 22.4.25 - Carmarthen Area Committee 22.11.25
	OVW
	Shared

	14
	Heolddu Solar Farm
	Heolddu Project Team
	Shared

	15
	Area Committee Survey
	OVW
	Shared

	16
	Trees
	H Mackie
	Noted

	17
	Annual Independent Playground Inspection
	L Cole
	Noted 

	18
	Streetsafe/Ask for Angela Posters
	CCC
	Shared

	19
	LGBTQ+ Future Leaders programme
	CCC
	Noted

	20
	Carers Priority Survey
	CCC
	Noted

	21
	Have your say on the future of travel in Mid Wales! 05-02-25
	CCC
	Noted

	22
	Older People Consultation
	CCC
	Noted

	23
	Tree Planting
	H Williams
	Noted

	24
	Hiring a beacon
	J Mellon
	Noted

	25
	Planning Applications 03/02/2025 - 07/02/2025
	CCC
	Noted

	26
	Electoral Review Programme 2025
	OVW
	Shared

	27
	Hanging Baskets
	K Langdon
	Noted

	28
	More than just a roof! Sustainability and Power with Green Solar Innovation
	OVW
	Noted

	29
	IMPACT - Llais monthly newsletter
	Impact
	Shared

	30
	NFWI-Wales event to mark Neurodiversity Celebration Week
	OVW
	Noted

	31
	Village Hall Request for Community Grant Support.
	Ferryside Village Hall
	Shared

	32
	Councillor Vacancy
	K Harding
	Shared

	33
	Llanelli Community Cohesion
	CCC
	Noted

	34
	Cohesion in our Communities
	CCC
	Noted

	35
	Aspiring Board Members Programme
	CCC
	Noted

	36
	Purchase of Salem Baptist Chapel Cemetery, Ferryside
	UT&K Solicitors
	Shared

	37
	News from the Cost of Living Crisis Support Team
	OVW
	Noted

	38
	Salem Cemetery 
	C Williams
	Noted

	39
	Dog Fouling Banner
	CCC
	Noted

	40
	Large Banner
	Pro Print
	

	41
	Planning Applications 10/02/2025 - 14/02/2025
	CCC
	Noted

	42
	Heolddu Solar Farm - Informal Consultation Launch
	Heolddu Project Team
	Noted

	43
	Digital Guidance from One Voice Wales
	OVW
	Shared

	44
	Police and Crime Plan 2025 – 2029
	Police and Crime Commissioner
	Shared

	45
	Play Area
	J Widdas
	Noted

	46
	Cylch Meithrin Glan y Fferi - AGM 2025
	K Hayhurst
	Shared

	47
	EMERGENCY ROAD CLOSURE 21/02/25
	CCC
	Shared

	48
	You deserve an award!! One Voice Wales National Awards 30 April 2025
	OVW
	Noted 


7. Financial Assistance 
Cllr King and County Cllr Davies declared an interest and left the room during the discussion on Ferryside Social and Welfare Association.

The Clerk was asked to update the Council on the amount of money available in the budget. The Clerk urged caution in cutting grant funding to the Halls without giving prior notice.  
Ferryside Social and Welfare Association – Cllr Batte proposed awarding the £750 grant but asked the Clerk to write and inform the Hall that the level of funding may need to be cut in the future due to budget constraints. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas.
Cllr Dalton declared an interest and left the room during the discussion on Llansaint Welfare Hall. 

Llansaint Welfare Hall – Cllr Batte proposed that a £750 grant and a £250 donation towards grass cutting costs. This was seconded by Cllr Thomas. It was agreed that some of the money would need to be funded from the reserves. All in favour with one abstention. 
It was agreed the Clerk write to both halls to explain that the level of funding may need to be reduced in the future due to the ongoing budget constraints.  
8. To Approve the following Accounts for payment 
FSEG – MUGA monthly standing charge January - £10.00

Julie Rees – Clerk’s salary Feb salary – £685.52
Julie Rees – Travelling expenses Feb - £30.39
Julie Rees – General expenses Feb - £19.25
Mr M Leefe – Handyman Feb hours and materials - £813.00
OVO Energy – All Saints Church Electricity Standing Charge and usage - £11.03
Ferryside Social and Welfare Association - £750.00
Llansaint Welfare Hall - £750.00 grant plus £250.00 grass cutting donation
All payments were proposed for payment by Cllr Batte and seconded by Cllr Holliday. All in agreement.

RESOLVED that the cheques be duly signed. 
9. Co-option of new member
The Chair read the letter of application from Mr K Harding. 
After due consideration, Cllr Thomas proposed that Mr Harding be co-opted onto the Council to represent the vacancy in the Picton Ward, this was seconded by Cllr Holliday. All in favour.

The Clerk was asked to inform Mr Harding and make the necessary arrangements. 

It was noted that one further vacancy for Llansaint remained. 
10. Transfer of Salem Cemetery

The Clerk updated the Council on the intended transfer and completion of Salem Cemetery on the 5th March 2025. With the agreement of the Council the documents would be signed at the solicitor’s office on the 5th March by the Chair, the Vice-Chair and the Clerk.

Copies of the final documents had been provided to the Council in advance of the meeting including the TR1, contract, Land Registry confirmation and a detailed breakdown on the position. It was confirmed that approximately £15,500 would be transferred by the Baptist Union to the CC, this would be less any costs incurred in the interim period. 
The Clerk set out the situation with the transfer, insurance and the assessment of the headstones and additional features that had been carried out by the Chair, Cllr Batte, the handyman, the Clerk and Mrs K Davies (former custodian of the Cemetery) on the 18th February. 
It was proposed by Cllr Batte that the transfer proceed as set out by the Clerk, this was seconded by Cllr King.
11. Salem Cemetery Tender

The Clerk asked the Council to consider the terms of the tender for the grass cutting of the Cemetery.

It was agreed that that the Clerk issue a one-year Tender as soon as possible to include a cut 6 times a year with an option for a further 2 cuts, if necessary. The cut grass could be stored on site.
12. Heolddu Solar Farm

The Clerk updated the Council on the preview session meeting regarding Heolddu Solar Farm and set out what they could expect to be available to view at the meeting. 

It was agreed that the stakeholders meeting be attended by Cllr Stephens, Cllr Holliday, Cllr Batte, Cllr Dalton, Cllr Gibbon, Cllr Thomas and the Clerk. Members were encouraged to raise any questions and concerns with members of the project team.  

13. Any Other Business
13.1  Cllr Holliday raised concern about the potholes in Broadlay. County Cllr Davies informed the Council that this had been raised with CCC and part of the road was due to be resurfaced. 
13.2  Cllr Thomas again raised concerns about the Queens Rd, the Clerk confirmed that this had been reported again during February with photographs from Cllr Batte. 

13.3  Cllr Thomas informed the Council that an altercation had taken place with a member of the public while removing the Christmas tree.
13.4  Cllr Thomas asked County Cllr Davies for an update on the foreshore access. County Cllr Davies informed the Council that the matter was being considered by Crown Estates and CCC, the Community Council would be updated in due course. 
13.5  Cllr Thomas asked if the Pale field could be used for parking on the 20th April, weather permitting, for a wedding party being held at the Rugby Club. Permission was granted if the weather conditions allowed, and the trees were not damaged. 
13.6  Cllr George asked when the large container of waste abandoned on the C2704 road to Llansaint would be removed. The Clerk agreed to make enquiries. 
13.7  Cllr Batte raised concerns that the red bench near Poachers Cliff needed attention. The Clerk would inform the handyman. 
13.8  County Cllr Davies brought to the attention of the Council the Draft Regional Transport Plan consultation ending on the 6th April. 
13.9  Cllr Dalton informed the Council that a new Vicar, Rev G Austin, would be taking up the post soon.  
13.10 Cllr Dalton informed the Council that Llansaint Village Hall would be open from the second week of April. The next CC meeting would therefore be held in Ferryside. The May meeting would be held in Llansaint on the second Tuesday of the month (due to the bank holiday). 
13.11 Cllr Dalton that the hedge cutter had ran over the daffodils in Llansaint.
13.12 Cllr Stephens raised concern about the culvert near Tresilwood, the Clerk confirmed that this had been reported and referred to the Highway Gully Cleansing Team on the 25th February. 
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 21:07.

It was agreed that the next meeting would be on the 1st April 2025 in Ferryside Village Hall.
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